11A 10-8-12

## **MEMORANDUM**

TO

**MAYOR & CITY COUNCIL** 

**FROM** 

GREGORY J ORAVEC, ČÍTY MANAGER

**SUBJECT** 

RECOMMENDATION CONCERNING PROPOSED CHANGE TO THE

RIVERLAND KENNEDY DEVELOPMENT OF REGIONAL IMPACT

DATE

OCTOBER 5, 2012

As you are aware, at its meeting of September 10, 2012, the City Council tabled the agenda items relating to the Riverland Kennedy Development of Regional Impact until October 8, In the intervening time period, staff has continued to meet with representatives of Riverland Kennedy (A/K/A GL), Wilson Grove (A/K/A Ansca) and Southern Grove in an effort to 1) rectify the parties' concerns with each other's development orders, and 2) negotiate a mutually acceptable amendment to the Annexation Agreement relating to Becker Road While our meetings did produce a promising concept for the Annexation Agreement, the parties were unable to achieve a meeting of the minds on these matters. In fact, our last meeting ended in acrimony as two of the three developers left the room yelling at each other. Watching that exchange highlighted the possibility that the City might not be able to negotiate an appropriate amendment to the Annexation Agreement on good faith alone. This is a real problem since declaring a default of the Annexation Agreement is not nearly the "hammer" one would imagine because, in return for certain payments already made, the respective developers are entitled to designate 40% of its property released from the restrictions of the Annexation Agreement Given that neither developer intends to build anything in the near term, I recommend that the Council table consideration of the Riverland Kennedy items until the meeting of December 10, 2012, when it should be able to consider them, Ansca's proposed changes and a proposed amendment to the Annexation Agreement at one meeting. Moreover, should the parties fail to come to a meeting of the minds on an amendment to the Annexation Agreement or fail to honor the existing one in that time period, I would recommend that the City Council continue to delay or deny any proposed changes to any of the development orders of the defaulting parties until the matter of the Annexation Agreement is resolved

As I have mentioned before and as GL has convincingly argued, it would have been beneficial for the "divorce" of the parties to have happened at once. Ansca's submittal has presented us with an opportunity for a do-over. Let us take it for the long term benefit of all those involved

The staff and I look forward to your action on this item. If you have any questions or would like additional information, please do not hesitate to contact me

Thank you

Attachments

Corrigendum This memorandum should have been issued with a stated date of September 10, 2012. September 7, 2012, was the date the file was first created, but the memorandum was not completed and issued until September 10, 2012. The second sentence of the first paragraph clearly reflects that the memorandum was issued on the date of the City Council meeting, September 10, 2012. The change is noted below in strikethrough underline format. I apologize for any inconvenience the error may have caused. GJO, 9/19/12

## MEMORANDUM

TO MAYOR & CITY COUNCIL

FROM GREGORY J ORAVEC, CITY MANAGER

SUBJECT RECOMMENDATION CONCERNING PROPOSED CHANGE TO THE

RIVERLAND KENNEDY DEVELOPMENT OF REGIONAL IMPACT

DATE SEPTEMBER 7 10, 2012

This memorandum serves to provide my recommendation concerning the subject. I apologize for providing it the day of the scheduled City Council meeting, however, I met with representatives of Wilson Grove, Riverland Kennedy and Southern Grove personally and via telephone Wednesday, Thursday and Friday, and the greater parts of Friday and the weekend were unexpectedly spent on Digital Domain. At least one concerned party and one councilperson have requested that this item be tabled. The staff and I will be ready to assist you in your deliberation of this matter tonight or in the future, as you see fit. In any event, you may find the outlined position very familiar because it focuses on the importance of completing the western extension of Becker Road and ensuring that the development of Riverland Kennedy does not detrimentally impact the roadways within Tradition and Southern Grove

As you are aware, the Southwest Annexation Area (SAA) is comprised of Southern Grove, Riverland Kennedy and Wilson Grove It is a product of the 2004 Annexation Agreement as subsequently amended, and led to the entitlement of approximately 26,788 dwelling units in southwestern Port St. Lucie pursuant to three developments of regional impact (DRIs) Originally, although the three developments were separate DRIs, they were considered as a They were subject to the same Annexation Agreement and shared many important development conditions, most notably roadway improvements, and traffic analysis through the Western Annexation Transportation Study (WATS) Given that the three parties compete with each other, this union created a lot of tension from the start. However, with the tremendous demand for development at that time, the parties managed to work towards common goals Unfortunately, as the Boom busted and as it became time to allocate specific roadway improvements from the collective to individuals, the tension boiled over and caused the respective parties to seek separate development order conditions. This situation is often referred to as the "divorce" Wilson Grove was the first to complete the split, followed by Southern Grove, and Riverland Kennedy now hopes to complete its separation. With the benefit of hindsight, I wish that the City would have required all parties to complete the split at We could have better ensured fairness, and we could have effectively compelled the amendment to the Annexation Agreement, which is now needed. Unfortunately, we cannot go back, and only one party is left subject to the form of the old development order

As more particularly set forth in the Planning Department's packet, the City has worked with Riverland Kennedy and all of the other parties of the SAA all summer in an attempt to fairly and equitably complete the split. Though there was a promising "all hands" meeting on July 17, 2012, which had City staff hoping that the parties had come to mutually agreeable terms, including a revised Annexation Agreement, Riverland Kennedy, for reasons only its representatives could fully explain, withdrew and went back to a proposal which was slightly modified from the one presented to the City Council on July 9, 2012. The crux of this proposal is found as Exhibit "B" in your meeting packet.

Please be advised that I do not support the proposed development order as it was transmitted to the City Council as part of the September 10, 2012, meeting packet because it does not fully address the potential for impacting roads within Tradition and Southern Grove, and it does not comply with the spirit of the Annexation Agreement, which requires Riverland Kennedy to provide for the construction of the first two lanes of Becker Road on its property. (Please note that the previously provided development order does require Riverland Kennedy to widen Becker Road from 2 to 4 lanes and from 4 to 6 lanes though in Phases 2 and 3, respectively.) Accordingly, I met with City staff and Riverland Kennedy with the goal of addressing these perceived shortcomings. The result of these meetings was the insertion of the following notes into a revised Exhibit "B" of the development order.

Note No 1 No building permits shall be issued for development that generates more than 4,000 total net external p.m. peak hour trips or 3,300 residential units, whichever occurs first, until a contract has been let for the construction of the initial two lanes of Becker Rd from Village Pkwy To Community Blvd

Note No 2 If the Annexation Agreement is amended to provide that the construction of the initial two lanes of Becker Road from Community Boulevard to N/S B is required no earlier than 2018, or later if agreed to by all parties of the Annexation Agreement, then the construction of the initial 2LD shall become a Phase I responsibility of Riverland/Kennedy in place of the requirement that Riverland/Kennedy widen the roadway from 2LD to 4LD

Note No 1 addresses the concerns over the impacts to the roadways of Tradition and Southern Grove by ensuring that Becker Road will be there to meet the traffic demand generated by the development of Riverland Kennedy. Note No 2 includes the same basic language that was included within Southern Grove's development order. It allows for the phasing of the construction of Becker Road to be changed consistent with the spirit of the Annexation Agreement and, hopefully, with the letter of a soon to be completed Revision to the Annexation Agreement.

Attached for your consideration, please find a revised Exhibit "B", entitled "Conditions of Approval", with the above notes inserted. The notes are the only changes

As you may be aware, the representatives of Wilson Grove do not agree with the language for the development order even though they found it acceptable within Southern Grove's development order. I believe that this is due to a fundamental mistrust between the parties Representatives of Wilson Grove argue that the proposed development order should specifically include the first phase of Becker Road. Unfortunately, without a corresponding amendment to the Wilson Grove development order, there would be no way for Riverland.

Kennedy to ensure that it would not get stuck with an extra two lanes of Becker Road, which would throw off the equitable distribution of roadway improvements

In addition to reviewing the newly proposed notes, you may find it useful to consider the following points as you consider the proposed development order

- It is likely that this and the other SAA DRI development orders will be amended multiple times in response to changing market forces over time. By way of comparison, the development order for St. Lucie West has been amended about 16 times.
- It is likely that the build out of these developments will occur over thirty or more years
- Given the uncertainty introduced by changing market forces over such an extended period of time, it would be possible to pay for and then argue the results of hypothetical traffic studies for a very long time. Rather than doing that, City staff believes it has introduced several safeguards to the development order which have also been noted by the City's traffic consultant, Veronica Altuve, PE, Keith and Schnars. In her memorandum of September 7, 2012, which is attached for your reference, Ms. Altuve notes that the proposed development order includes the following safeguards.
  - Traffic monitoring [It is important to note that Condition 15 is what allows the City to expedite required traffic improvements to meet demand],
  - Trip generation analysis as part of the site plan and subdivision plat approval processes, and
  - Limiting the development program until the initial two lanes of Becker Road between Village Parkway and Community Boulevard are let for construction

Though it is imperfect, the staff and I believe that the proposed development order (with the two inserted notes) represents a fair and equitable conclusion of the process to separate the DRIs and adequately protects the City's interests. The staff and I look forward to your action on this item. Regardless of the outcome, once deliberation over this item has been concluded, we will turn our attention to the amendment of the Annexation Agreement.

If you have any questions or would like additional information, please do not hesitate to contact me

Thank you

Attachments

Corrigendum This memorandum should have been issued with a stated date of September 10, 2012. September 7, 2012, was the date the file was first created, but the memorandum was not completed and issued until September 10, 2012. The second sentence of the first paragraph clearly reflects that the memorandum was issued on the date of the City Council meeting, September 10, 2012. The change is noted below in strikethrough underline format. I apologize for any inconvenience the error may have caused. GJO, 9/19/12

**MEMORANDUM** 

COUNCILITEE //H
BATE 10-8-12

ADDITIONAL INFORMATION

TO

MAYOR & CITY COUNCIL

**FROM** 

GREGORY J ORAVEĆ, CITY MANAGER

**SUBJECT** 

RECOMMENDATION CONCERNING PROPOSED CHANGE TO THE

RIVERLAND KENNEDY DEVELOPMENT OF REGIONAL IMPACT

DATE

**SEPTEMBER 7 10, 2012** 

This memorandum serves to provide my recommendation concerning the subject. I apologize for providing it the day of the scheduled City Council meeting, however, I met with representatives of Wilson Grove, Riverland Kennedy and Southern Grove personally and via telephone Wednesday, Thursday and Friday, and the greater parts of Friday and the weekend were unexpectedly spent on Digital Domain. At least one concerned party and one councilperson have requested that this item be tabled. The staff and I will be ready to assist you in your deliberation of this matter tonight or in the future, as you see fit. In any event, you may find the outlined position very familiar because it focuses on the importance of completing the western extension of Becker Road and ensuring that the development of Riverland Kennedy does not detrimentally impact the roadways within Tradition and Southern Grove

As you are aware, the Southwest Annexation Area (SAA) is comprised of Southern Grove, Riverland Kennedy and Wilson Grove It is a product of the 2004 Annexation Agreement as subsequently amended, and led to the entitlement of approximately 26,788 dwelling units in southwestern Port St Lucie pursuant to three developments of regional impact (DRIs) Originally, although the three developments were separate DRIs, they were considered as a whole They were subject to the same Annexation Agreement and shared many important development conditions, most notably roadway improvements, and traffic analysis through the Western Annexation Transportation Study (WATS) Given that the three parties compete with each other, this union created a lot of tension from the start. However, with the tremendous demand for development at that time, the parties managed to work towards common goals Unfortunately, as the Boom busted and as it became time to allocate specific roadway improvements from the collective to individuals, the tension boiled over and caused the This situation is often respective parties to seek separate development order conditions referred to as the "divorce" Wilson Grove was the first to complete the split, followed by Southern Grove, and Riverland Kennedy now hopes to complete its separation benefit of hindsight, I wish that the City would have required all parties to complete the split at We could have better ensured fairness, and we could have effectively the same time compelled the amendment to the Annexation Agreement, which is now needed. Unfortunately, we cannot go back, and only one party is left subject to the form of the old development order

As more particularly serferth in the Planning Department's packet, the City has worked with Riverland Kennedy and all of the other parties of the SAA all summer in an attempt to fairly and equitably complete the split. Though there was a promising "all hands" meeting on July 17, 2012, which had City staff hoping that the parties had come to mutually agreeable terms, including a revised Annexation Agreement, Riverland Kennedy, for reasons only its representatives could fully explain, withdrew and went back to a proposal which was slightly modified from the one presented to the City Council on July 9, 2012. The crux of this proposal is found as Exhibit "B" in your meeting packet.

Please be advised that I do not support the proposed development order as it was transmitted to the City Council as part of the September 10, 2012, meeting packet because it does not fully address the potential for impacting roads within Tradition and Southern Grove, and it does not comply with the spirit of the Annexation Agreement, which requires Riverland Kennedy to provide for the construction of the first two lanes of Becker Road on its property. (Please note that the previously provided development order does require Riverland Kennedy to widen Becker Road from 2 to 4 lanes and from 4 to 6 lanes though in Phases 2 and 3, respectively.) Accordingly, I met with City staff and Riverland Kennedy with the goal of addressing these perceived shortcomings. The result of these meetings was the insertion of the following notes into a revised Exhibit "B" of the development order.

Note No 1 No building permits shall be issued for development that generates more than 4,000 total net external p m peak hour trips or 3,300 residential units, whichever occurs first, until a contract has been let for the construction of the initial two lanes of Becker Rd from Village Pkwy To Community Blvd

Note No 2 If the Annexation Agreement is amended to provide that the construction of the initial two lanes of Becker Road from Community Boulevard to N/S B is required no earlier than 2018, or later if agreed to by all parties of the Annexation Agreement, then the construction of the initial 2LD shall become a Phase I responsibility of Riverland/Kennedy in place of the requirement that Riverland/Kennedy widen the roadway from 2LD to 4LD

Note No 1 addresses the concerns over the impacts to the roadways of Tradition and Southern Grove by ensuring that Becker Road will be there to meet the traffic demand generated by the development of Riverland Kennedy. Note No 2 includes the same basic language that was included within Southern Grove's development order. It allows for the phasing of the construction of Becker Road to be changed consistent with the spirit of the Annexation Agreement and, hopefully, with the letter of a soon to be completed Revision to the Annexation Agreement.

Attached for your consideration, please find a revised Exhibit "B", entitled "Conditions of Approval", with the above notes inserted. The notes are the only changes

As you may be aware, the representatives of Wilson Grove do not agree with the language for the development order even though they found it acceptable within Southern Grove's development order. I believe that this is due to a fundamental mistrust between the parties Representatives of Wilson Grove argue that the proposed development order should specifically include the first phase of Becker Road. Unfortunately, without a corresponding amendment to the Wilson Grove development order, there would be no way for Riverland.

Kennedy to ensure that it would not get stuck with an extra two lanes of Becker Road, which would throw off the equitable distribution of roadway improvements

In addition to reviewing the newly proposed notes, you may find it useful to consider the following points as you consider the proposed development order

- It is likely that this and the other SAA DRI development orders will be amended multiple times in response to changing market forces over time. By way of comparison, the development order for St. Lucie West has been amended about 16 times.
- . It is likely that the build out of these developments will occur over thirty or more years
- Given the uncertainty introduced by changing market forces over such an extended period of time, it would be possible to pay for and then argue the results of hypothetical traffic studies for a very long time. Rather than doing that, City staff believes it has introduced several safeguards to the development order which have also been noted by the City's traffic consultant, Veronica Altuve, PE, Keith and Schnars. In her memorandum of September 7, 2012, which is attached for your reference, Ms. Altuve notes that the proposed development order includes the following safeguards.
  - o Traffic monitoring [It is important to note that Condition 15 is what allows the City to expedite required traffic improvements to meet demand].
  - o Trip generation analysis as part of the site plan and subdivision plat approval processes, and
  - Limiting the development program until the initial two lanes of Becker Road between Village Parkway and Community Boulevard are let for construction

Though it is imperfect, the staff and I believe that the proposed development order (with the two inserted notes) represents a fair and equitable conclusion of the process to separate the DRIs and adequately protects the City's interests. The staff and I look forward to your action on this item. Regardless of the outcome, once deliberation over this item has been concluded, we will turn our attention to the amendment of the Annexation Agreement.

If you have any questions or would like additional information, please do not hesitate to contact me

Thank you

Attachments